NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

February 20, 2014
Albuquerque, NM
These minutes reflect the actual order of business, not necessarily the order of the agenda.
I.
Call to Order, 9:55 a.m., Thursday, February 20, 2014
The regular meeting was called to order by President Christine Hall at 9:55, a.m., Thursday, February 20, 2014.  Board members present:  Christine Hall, Alicia McAninch, Caroline Benavidez, and Alfred Sena.  Regent James Miyagishima participated by phone.  Staff present:  Superintendent Linda Lyle: Danette Fuller, Director of Student Services; Margie Macias, Director of Institutional Support Services; and Sylvia Hartley, Interim Director of Business & Finance.  John Williams – Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance.

The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Alfred Sena.
III.
Introduction of Guests.
There were no guests.
IV.
Announcements – Board Comments. 
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning and stated that she is happy to be at the ECP for this meeting.  She stated that she was very happy to meet some of the NMSBVI Foundation board members prior to the convening of this meeting.   She stated that she is excited to see the progress that is being made on the new Watkins Education Center building on the residential campus in Alamogordo.  Several people from the community have asked her what NMSBVI is building, and they comment on the size of the structure.  She asked if NMSBVI administration plans to run some update stories in the Alamogordo Daily News regarding this project.  Margie Macias stated that we do intend to run more newspaper stories on the building, but we are waiting until a little bit more of the structure is complete, and there is an editor change going on at the Alamogordo Daily News at this time and we thought it might be beneficial to wait until the new editor is in place.  Regent McAninch stated that she is also excited that NMSBVI is hosting another Braille Challenge on the residential campus this year.  
James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning and stated that he wishes he were at the meeting in person instead of participating by phone from Lubbock, Texas.  He stated that he is looking forward to the April meeting which is scheduled to be held on the residential campus in Alamogordo.        
Alfred Sena – Wished everyone a good morning.  He conveyed his thanks to the staff on the residential campus in Alamogordo for everything that they did for the Board of Regents during their special meeting which was held on Wednesday, February 5th.  He stated that the Transportation staff did a good job transporting the Regents down from Albuquerque and back at the end of the meeting.  He stated that he was disappointed that he did not have a chance to tour the campus following the meeting, but is looking forward to another opportunity to tour the campus as part of the April 2014 meeting.  He stated that he may even travel to Alamogordo a day early to allow himself time to take a comprehensive tour of the residential campus.  
Caroline Benavidez – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she is also happy to be at the ECP for this meeting.  She stated that this is a busy time of the year for those who work in education.  This is the time of year when you see a lot of growth in the students.  She stated that she is looking forward to the upcoming Personnel Preparation Program Advisory Committee Meeting.    
Christine Hall – Wished everyone a good morning and stated that she is also happy to be at the ECP for this meeting.  She apologized for missing the February 5th special meeting.  She stated the National Federation of the Blind (NFB) – New Mexico is working on the state convention which is scheduled for the first weekend in April.  The Parents of Blind Children Division is putting together a great division meeting for the NFB – New Mexico Convention.  She stated that she thinks that they are going to have a great convention again this year.   
V.
A.
Public Input.

There was no one present for public input.  

B.
Parent Input.

There was no one present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Hall asked if there were any revisions to the presented agenda.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the agenda does reflect the topic of ECP Expansion and she asked that this agenda item be reserved for 1:00 p.m., which will allow the attendance and participation by some family members.  She stated that there may be some parents in attendance who have not had an opportunity to address the board regarding the ECP Expansion.  She asked if the board would be open to allowing these parents to address the board if they should so desire.  She suggested that we hold another Parent Input just prior to entering into the ECP Expansion discussion.  The Board was in agreement with that suggestion.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Alfred Sena, the Board moved to approve the agenda for the February 20, 2014 Regular Meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents, as amended.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of December 12, 2013.  

President Hall asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.  
UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of December 12, 2013, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Minutes, Special Meeting of February 5, 2014.

President Hall asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.

UPON A MOTION by Caroline Benavidez, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting of February 5, 2014, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D.
Superintendent’s Report.

Superintendent Lyle stated that after she prepared her Superintendent’s Report, and before this meeting today, she had an opportunity to spend some time with the Birth to Three Program staff.  She stated that a week or two back they had the opportunity to go to California to hear Dr. Gordon Dutton, a world renowned ophthalmologists who deals with neurological visual impairments.  He held a 2 day summit and was the only speaker.  He ultimately did a 14 hour presentation and the content was so good that the attendees stayed riveted throughout.  She stated that the staff then came back to NMSBVI and did a presentation to their own group and to the ECP staff.  She stated that the 2 day summit and the presentation to our NMSBVI staff were very revitalizing to everyone involved.  She stated this has starting staff thinking in directions that she feels will unfold as this meeting goes on and we start talking about expansion.  She feels that their revitalization and their input into our discussion will round out our whole expansion conversation.  
If there is a pathway to expansion they may have identified it through this process.  She stated that we are going to try to get Dr. Dutton into New Mexico sometime next year.  Regent McAninch stated that it is good to see that once we send staff to a training or conference they bring the information back to NMSBVI and share it with everyone else.  That makes the financial expenditure for training or conference very worthwhile.  Regent McAninch stated that she is also excited to see the staff buying into the NMSBVI Strategic Plan.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the Strategic Plan comes up all the time during the course of our day to day work.  President Hall asked if there is any news from the 2014 legislative session.  Superintendent Lyle stated that there is an agenda item for Legislative Update, but she would be happy to discuss it here, if that if the board’s wish.  She stated that there is very little substantive stuff going on in Santa Fe.  They seem to be very polarized this session.  For instance the bill that would impact the permanent fund and early childhood was heard this past week, but tabled.  It was not even voted on.  This is a bill that received a lot of discussion and attention over the past 3 years, but received very little attention this time.  She stated that to date the state budget has not even seen any movement.  She stated that she continues to check in with our lobbyist but is always told that nothing is scheduled for hearings.  She does not know what is going on, and no one seems to know what is going on.  She stated that while the budget may be on the Governor’s desk, she does not know what portion we will receive, but does know that our funding will not be substantively increased.  Regent Benavidez stated that she does know that the bill contains a 3% pay increase for all educators in the State of New Mexico.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she needs to check to see if they included the two special schools into that pay increase.  She stated that she already has some preliminary plans to go with Jeremy Rutherford to the Department of Finance and to the Legislative Finance Council after the session to continue to work on ways to increase our instruction and general funding.  She stated that she thinks that we will continue to be hampered by the amount that we maintain in our endowment.  It may be 2 or 3 more years before the state sees that we are using our endowment funds.  She stated that everyone in Santa Fe appears to believe in our mission.  They are very clear about their support of NMSBVI especially amongst each other.  She stated that she feels that they are aware of us and are aware of our needs; we simply are not a priority yet.  We will just have to keep at it.  
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Investment Reports – November, December 2013.

Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of the Investment Reports for November and December 2013.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
B. Statement of Net Assets – November, December 2013.

Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of the Statement of Net Assets for November and December 2013.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
C. Statement of Cash Flow – November, December 2013.

Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of the Statement of Cash Flow for November and December 2013.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions. 

D. Operating Budget/Expense Report – November, December 2013.
Sylvia Hartley reviewed the contents of the Operating Budget/Expense Report for November and December 2013.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

Following the presentation Regent Sena asked Superintendent Lyle if she has any concerns.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she does not have any concerns.  We budgeted so much tighter this year that we actually feel that we are doing really well.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Alfred Sena, the Board moved to approve the November & December 2013 Financial Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

E.
Quarterly Financial Report Certification.
Sylvia Hartley presented the Quarterly Financial Report for the Board’s information and approval.  She stated that the information contained in this report is the same information that is contained in the previously presented operating budget/expense report; it is simply presented in the format that is requested by the NM Higher Education Department (HED).  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the Quarterly Financial Report Certification, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


F.
Quarterly SIC Asset Allocation Review.

Sylvia Hartley presented the Quarterly State Investment Council (SIC) Asset Allocation Review for the Board’s information.  She stated that NMSBVI Policy 345, Investments requires the Board of Regents to review the actual allocations at least quarterly to determine if asset allocations are consistent with the ranges established within the policy.  During her review she pointed out that our actuals under the percentage of total column falls in line with long-term target, and is within the policy range.  She stated that this is presented for information only, and that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.


G.
Inventory of Fixed Assets.  
Sylvia Hartley presented a listing of the 2012-2013 Fixed Assets Inventory for the Board’s information.  She stated that this presentation meets the annual requirement for Board review.  Following her presentation she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

VIII.
Executive Session.  
10:26 a.m. to 11:58 a.m., February 20, 2014.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 10:26 a.m., Thursday, February 20, 2014, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss: Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; and Legal Issues.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Miyagishima, Benavidez, Hall, Sena, and Linda Lyle, Superintendent.  Roll call vote:  Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Hall – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, and Regent Sena – aye.

Sylvia Hartley departed to attend a state meeting.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 11:58 a.m., Thursday, February 20, 2014, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 where they discussed: Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information, and Legal Issues.   Roll call vote:  Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Hall – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, and Regent Sena.  
IX.
Major Focus.

Superintendent Lyle provided a brief update on Babies Count as the Major Focus topic.  She stated that tremendous progress has been made over the past year.  The survey has been totally reworked 
by eight people from eight different states.  She stated that she has meet with the American Printing House for the Blind (APH) several times for purpose of looking at funding.  They know that the database needs to be rebuilt and will require a funding plan to accomplish that rebuild.  They are meeting at the International Preschool Symposium in April, which will be first time in the history of that symposium that we will have an effective work group that has accomplished a great deal.  The progress will be reported at the symposium.  Going forward we are at a place where we are going to ask at the symposium for help to put together a national advisory committee that will take the project forward, and make the decisions.  She stated that she is going to propose that the original ten states that started the Babies Count project work on getting their data in good alignment.  After we have the 10 states aligned and operating well, each of the ten states will reach out to another state and bring them into the project.  The goal is to have all 50 states participating.  
X.
Policies & Procedures.
A. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 207, Summer Employment.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI 207 for the Board’s review and approval.  She stated the revisions to the policy are very minor updates.  She reviewed the minor changes to the policy.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 207, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 236, Hours of Work.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 236 for the Board’s review and approval.  She stated that this revision brings the policy into alignment with current practice.  She reviewed the changes to the policy.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Regent Sena asked if staff that have to eat their meals with students are afforded any time for a break from their responsibilities during the course of the work day.  Superintendent Lyle stated that at the ECP the students are present 5.5 hours per day, and typically there is no break in that period.  We do however have staff that may require a break due to special circumstances.  We do accommodate their breaks.  On the residential campus staff that eat lunch with their students normally have a prep period each day where they do not have student responsibilities, and Educational Assistances get a 15 minute break twice each work day.  There were no other questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alfred Sena, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 236, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI.
Other Items.

A. Personnel Report.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Personnel Report for the Board’s review.  She stated that she has nothing to add to the report but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.  Regent McAninch stated that she would like to congratulate Ruthie Ford on her retirement from NMSBVI.  She has done very well for NMSBVI and has worked hard as the Instructional Resource Center Specialist (IRC).  She stated that she wants to wish her good luck on her future endeavors.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she wishes to thank Kay Wise, who is an Educational Assistant who was working in the post school program.  When a night Residential Life staff was moved into the IRC, Kay Wise stepped up and filled the night Residential Life position.  
B. Program Updates.
Patricia Beecher provided the Board with an update of the Early Childhood Program.

Valerie Tiensvold provided the Board with an update of the Statewide Outreach Program.  
Danette Fuller provided the Board with an update of the Residential Program.

Superintendent Lyle stated that the only thing that she would like to mention is that we continually track the workload of our staff to ensure that all of our staff have full time workloads, which is especially important when we have reduced enrollment numbers.  Over the last 3 years we have noticed that we have at least one position that consistently falls short of a full time, 40 hours per week workload.  We continue to try to add things to that position to bring it up to a full time workload.  We have realized that we may have to look at the total number of full time contracts that we do each year in that area and consider changing at least one to a half time position if we cannot keep the workload to an acceptable level.  At half time we would continue to provide benefits, but there is a fear that we will lose the employee that would move from full time to half time. If that happens then we may need to look at contracting for the services that that position provides.  At the present time we just do not have the students to justify this position continuing at full time.  She wanted to share this information so that the Board is aware that we are always looking at our programs and making staffing changes to address long term increases and decreases in enrollment and workload.  
C. Vehicle Mileage Report.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Vehicle Mileage Report for the Board’s information.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

D. Purchase of School Vehicles.

Margie Macias presented a request to proceed with the purchase of three (3) Chevrolet Suburbans and three (3) Chevrolet Impalas at a total price of $168,312.00.  If approved, the vehicles would be purchased through the Statewide Price Agreements (SPAs) for large utility vehicles and full size, front wheel drive sedans.  Vehicles for student transportation at the Alamogordo campus were last purchased in March 2013.  With the amount of miles logged on transportation vehicles each month, NMSBVI consistently makes an attentive effort to replace student transportation vehicles when funding allows.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the request to proceed with the purchase of three Chevrolet Suburbans and three Chevrolet Impalas at a total cost of $168,312.00, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

F.
Legislative/Lobbyist Update.


This agenda item was discussed during agenda item VI.D. Superintendent’s Report.
G.
Capital Projects Update.
Margie Macias provided an update to ongoing capital projects, including:  New WEC Project; ECP Fence Project; Site Improvements Project, Phase I; Health Services and Jack Hall Buildings Renovations; and Recreation Center/Ditzler Auditorium, Old WEC Renovation.

Margie Macias left the meeting to prepare for another meeting.
E. ECP Expansion.
Present for this discussion were parents Jean Whitten, whose daughter graduated from the ECP in 2013,  and Hillard Kaplan, whose daughter is currently a student at the ECP.  The Board welcomed both parents to this meeting and thanked them for their involvement in this discussion.  Superintendent Lyle stated that this is a continuation of the ECP expansion topic as discussed during the September, October, and December 2013 Board of Regents meetings.  She stated that she would like to begin this meeting by allowing Mr. Kaplan the
opportunity to address the Board since he has not had the opportunity in the past.  Mr. Kaplan stated that he would like to give his enthusiastic support for the expansion of the NMSBVI Early Childhood Program.  He stated that he has been thinking about why it is so important to expand the program, and he believes the major message comes from continuity in education, and building bases.  The teachers at NMSBVI have abilities and an integrated system for taking children who have problems with sensory modalities and building their skill set.  He stated that the first year that his daughter attended ECP she was barely able to concentrate to learn anything.  She could not even sit still.  Through experience that she has had here, her progress has significantly increased.  He stated that he feels that if she transitions at the end of this year, we will lose a year or two of her development, and be back to a flat progress, and maybe even regression while she re-accommodates to a new environment, and the environment accommodates to her special needs.  He stated that what he has seen at the ECP, while observing other students as well as his own daughter, is a progression.  Just as the students are doing really well they are asked to transition to another school.  He stated that this is why he feels that there is the need in New Mexico for the school to expand in Albuquerque.  There is the expertise, the physical plant, and there will be benefits from the expansion in terms of the progress that the students who started here will make as they move through.  He stated that he appreciates the Board of Regents taking the time to listen to what he had to say.  The Board thanked Mr. Kaplan for his input.  Ms. Whitten, who has addressed the Board in the past, stated that her daughter, when she enrolled at the ECP, had a very brief attention span.  What she learned, and how she progressed while at the ECP is just amazing.  Now that her daughter has transitioned out of the ECP, and into the public school system it has been very difficult for her daughter, and her family, and they have seen significant regression.  It has been difficult getting her what she needs, especially with her vision services, so that she continue to progress.  It is difficult for the family as the family knows that she is able to progress.  The Board thanked Ms. Whitten for her input.
Superintendent Lyle stated that what she would like to do is lay out what she and Patty Beecher believe to be the major questions that are before the Board.  The questions have been grouped into three categories.  The first is the parent request for the expansion of the ECP program into at least an elementary school.  That conversation will need to address purpose; who would benefit from the expansion; the fact that these children will still ultimately have to progress; and what can NMSBVI do to accomplish a better, or more successful progression.  By staying at NMSBVI longer, would a student be able to be in a less restrictive program?  Would they have acquired communication skills that would help their new environment understand them and program for them better?  We would need to identify those things.  She stated that along with that we really have to address the question about supplanting services, because everyone at the table has an opinion of the quality of services they receive, wherever they are.  She stated that she does not think that we can just have another good school.  If we are going to expand it needs to be purpose driven, and it needs to be cutting edge in terms of making such a difference in the lives of the children that it serves, that they will be transformed.  If that is the direction that NMSBVI wants to go then we need to start working on what that is going to look like.  She stated that there are two other things that have come before the Board in the past, that also have to be part of the conversation.  The first is the development of the Outreach Program.  Our Strategic Plan says that we will support our statewide school districts.  We know that to date we have one preschool program in Albuquerque and one preschool program in Alamogordo.  But we have not addressed the needs of Farmington, Roswell, Silver City, as well as other parts of our state.  She feels obligated to say that the board before this one, when board members left the board, asked that NMSBVI not forget that other school districts around the state need early childhood preschools as well.  She stated that the third piece has to do with the development of our Outreach program to support school districts, to build capacity within school districts.  She stated that she thinks there’s some reasons to look at expansion of the current NMSBVI ECP, that pertain to the programs locale, and to our emerging understanding of neurologically based visual impairments.  Do we have an opportunity at the NMSBVI ECP, knowing what the university doctors know, to create something that would truly revolutionize how we look at kids with neurologically based visual impairment?  She stated that she feels that should also be on the table.  Patty Beecher stated that she does think that the more immediate conversation needs to be the length of ECP expansion.  Do we expand the program through the elementary school years, or do we expand for a shorter period, such as 2 years of kindergarten.  We need to discuss what criteria we apply for those who would be able to repeat or remain through 1st grade.  Superintendent Lyle stated that NMSBVI Policy 509 was included in the Board packets for this meeting because that is the current qualifying criteria for our preschool and kindergarten programs.  Page 2 of this policy, under item 3.b. states that based on space availability, children between the ages of 6 – 9 years, with a visual impairment, including blindness, that even with correction adversely affects a child’s educational performance, may receive classroom based programming on a short or long-term basis, if their IEP team determines need in one of the following areas:  Braille instruction, orientation and mobility, augmentative communication, or specific technology related to learning to read.  She stated that it already exists in school policy that we can explore expanding our program through the establishment of a pilot experiment, or we identify a sub-set of students who would qualify.  She stated that she thinks that as our relationship with Zia has expanded, those students who are fairly academically proficient do not need to stay in our program.  They need the social skills so need to transition into a public school program.  She stated that she feels that we need to talk about those students who need augmentative communication or need specific technologies to support early literacy.  Regent Benavidez stated that as she looks at the requirements outlined in policy 509 she thinks that the policy is the place where we may want to redefine the criteria so that it more focuses on those who are not academically proficient.  An expansion of the criteria may be in order.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the criteria for the expansion program should be written to include students with cortical visual impairment, Optic Nerve Hypoplasia, Optic Nerve Atropy, etc. who are not displaying academic proficiency.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the Board had asked that she provide the cost of a teacher and the cost of an Education Assistant.  She stated that the figures are based on a teacher with a Master’s Degree and 10 years of experience.  A level 3 teacher’s  salary would be $60,000 under the current pay scale, and with benefits the total would be $89,000.  An Education Assistant, level 3 with experience, would be a combined salary and benefits of $44,000.  Regent Sena stated that what he does not currently understand is the size and scope of the expansion.  Are we looking for one teacher and EA, 2 each, or more?  In addition do we have a materials cost and do the materials align with the curriculum as they go to higher grade levels.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we do not have those aligned curricula.  Regent Sena stated that those are the other challenges we will then face with expansion.  President Hall stated that she assumes that we are looking at one teacher and one EA at this point, as the foundation of the pilot program.  Superintendent Lyle stated that that is correct.  Regent Sena stated that with the neurological component we are then looking at something completely different than the other schools have.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she feels that we are looking at something that is an addition to the education piece.  We do good CVI programming; if we can isolate some cutting edge research that identifies where the brain based problem lies, we can work to develop programming that targets that area, which could result in a significant change for the child.  If we can do something like that then we would not be duplicating a service and trying to do it better.  We will be creating something for the future.  Regent Benavidez asked if there was any way we could pursue research funding.  We would not want to wait for that funding before starting to move forward, but it would be good to pursue the funding so that it can benefit the research and program development as we move forward.  Superintendent Lyle stated that there are a lot of things that need to be put in place before we can start on human based research.  She stated that she has some resources that she can call to find out what needs to be put into place, and to solicit their assistance with the research.  Discussion continued on the current relationships that we have developed, and future relationships that may prove beneficial to the research and program development.  Regent Benavidez stated that parents would also need to understand our approach, and there would need to be some criteria development.  As a pilot program we would be limited to the number of students who initially qualify for the pilot program.  We need to determine if this applies only to students who are currently enrolled at the ECP, or do we allow students to come back to the ECP.  All of that would need to be defined.  President Hall stated that she visualizes the pilot program using one classroom at the ECP, with one certified teacher and one EA.  Regent Benavidez stated that some specific goals would need to be developed as well.  Regent Sena stated that if this is something that we were to look at, he thinks that we would need to develop a program outcome that leads us to the next step, and we would need to develop what that next step is.  There needs to be an outcome that give us information to continue and potentially foster even more.  He stated that he likes the relationships that NMSBVI already has with the University.  Are there opportunities there that we have not necessarily grabbed, to assist us in finding research grants?  We may need to see if we can enter into a memorandum of understanding (MOU) to help us with this process and to help develop the outcomes.  We may be looking at a much broader positive impact than just within our school age children.   Regent McAninch stated that our Strategic Plan calls for development of these types of research opportunities and collaborations between other like entities.  Regent Benavidez stated that NMSBVI is in a unique spot where we see that what we are doing is not working for students outside of our umbrella.  We are in a unique place where we can see what does work within our programs, and we see what does not work outside of our programs, which should put us into a position to address what is not working by changing what is working within our program.  Our research and pilot program, if designed to identify teaching techniques that address neurologically based visual impairments, has the potential to make a huge difference in the field of special education.  Regent Sena stated that if our outcome can be a greater level of success following transition, with minimal regression, then we will have achieved our ultimate goal.  We need to determine if other schools for the blind have concerns regarding poor transition results and regression, and if so have they developed any type of pilot program/research to address this issue.  Mr. Kaplan stated that he has a lot of experience collaborating with medical school research in an effort to secure funding for research.  He has a lot of experience with human subjects as well.  He stated that he really thinks that the neurological component is the critical integrated factor and the innovative area to pursue, and he feels that it is the one that will have the most direct impact on children’s success.  He stated that if NMSBVI moves in this direction he would be happy to volunteer, as a parent and as a scientist, to help.  The Board thanked Mr. Kaplan for his willingness to lend his expertise to this effort.  Mr. Kaplan stated that building bridges in research is very doable, but is not the normal culture.  It takes the energy for it to happen.  He stated that he has been very successful in making this happen in other areas, and thinks that it is doable with some energy.  If NMSBVI has someone within the UNM Medical School he feels that a collaboration can be established, and he would be happy to assist with that effort.  Regent Benavidez asked what is needed from the Board at this point.  Patricia Beecher stated that there are two questions that she has.  Are we talking about a single year for the kids that may be retained past the current program, or are we talking about longevity?  She stated that in some cases a single year may not be enough.  Superintendent Lyle agrees with Patricia Beecher, but also wants to point out that on top of the cost of a teacher and an EA, we are going to have to address other areas, such as the library, the curriculum, etc.  We are talking about students who are not ready for traditional 1st grade curriculum, but we need to educate ourselves on what needs to be in the expansion classroom in terms of the common core.  Patricia Beecher said that we need to consider Physical Education, computer labs, arts, music, etc.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she will need to put these other needs together using the assistance of Danette Fuller and Patricia Beecher.  Regent Benavidez agreed that we need to look at the fine arts.  She has worked with several students who are ONH that do fabulously with music therapy, but that is very had to get in public schools.  Yet, if it is a neurological channel, or a learning media that can be used then we need to explore that further.  It will be vital to explore what will work for these students, and that is difficult to do in one year.  Patrica Beecher stated that if we are talking about neurologically based research/pilot program, will be talking about a single classroom that is one year, or longer.  Are we talking about going through 5th grade and having our current program continue for appropriate students that fit the criteria?  She stated that she cannot see us working only on these things with the pilot program but with the whole school.  She stated that she does not feel that the expanded program will provide the desired outcomes in just one year.  So we need to look very closely at that.  She thinks that expansion is a great idea, and she is very excited about it, but wants to make sure that we look closely at what we want to accomplish and set a realistic time line.  A simple repeat of kindergarten will not be sufficient.  Regent Benavidez stated that her ultimate concern is that we have to consider the fact that whenever it happens, it is about transitioning.  Our students need to be prepared as possible when they leave here, and the receiving school needs to be prepared.  So there has to be a partnership.  That way when our students leave NMSBVI the receiving school has things in place that will continue progress and decrease regression.  She agrees that we need to ensure that we establish an adequate time line to accomplish that.  Regent Sena stated that he agrees that one year may not be adequate.  We may need to look a three years period, or even look at going all the way to 5th Grade.  How do we grow that program?  What are the pitfalls in doing so?  This will affect the overall budget and almost every aspect.  He said that there are two things that he is concerned about:  the impact operationally, and would we be building ourselves into a situation of isolation, which he would not want to see happen.  He stated that he thinks that it is important to be able to transition students, either from one school to another, one grade to another, or from school into life.  The children have to get there, and won’t get there without doing it.  Regent Benavidez stated that we also need to ensure that focus on the academic students so that they transition as early as they can.  That is another aspect of the program that needs to remain in place.  Regent Sena stated that the expansion should also benefit the existing program, not impact it in a negative fashion.  He stated that we also need to look at possibly phasing the expansion.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we also need to keep in mind that all of the students need to transition as transition will create opportunities for growth for them, and prepare them for life.  Regent Benavidez asked if the program expansion resolves the existing problems.  Superintendent Lyle stated that in itself it does not, because what is missing from the plan is the buy-in from the receiving end.  We can build a comprehensive program that will benefit the students while they are at NMSBVI.  But when they leave NMSBVI they move them into a program, that by nature is going to focus on what the students can’t do.  So we have to work to change that as well.  Regent Benavidez stated that the length of program expansion may depend on each individual student.  For some 1 year may be enough, for others it might be 3 years.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we may also want to look at building the program at a public school site, which could resolve the buy-in issue that exists within many public schools now.  Regent Benavidez stated that the benefit to having the expansion program at the NMSBVI ECP is the fact that we have all therapists on site.  A lot of these students really need the therapies that we can provide, on a daily basis.  Superintendent Lyle stated that another concern would be the success of the expansion program.  If this expansion really makes life changes for children the current size of the ECP is not going to be adequate.  Regent Sena agreed that as we identify students for the expansion program, if it is housed at NMSBVI, it will have an impact on every aspect of the school’s operation.  President Hall asked if Superintendent Lyle can begin moving forward on the collaborations needed with the medical community as they relate to the neurological piece.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she can begin working on that.  She also stated that she will meet with Mr. Kaplan regarding that area.  She stated that one of the pieces that we probably need to do is that outcome piece.  In order to determine students who would qualify we need to ask ourselves what would be different in a child who left our program, and what would be our expectation.  If we can determine that then we can talk about who would be a good fit for the program, initially.  Patricia Beecher asked if it would be beneficial to get a sampling of educators from the receiving school districts as part of that conversation.  We can then determine what they need us to do to make the students ready for the transition into public schools.  The members of the Board agreed that that would be a critical piece in this process.  Patricia Beecher stated that she will facilitate 
that piece.  Caroline Benavidez stated that it would be beneficial if they were teachers who have worked with our students in the past.  They are the ones who will have the true insight.  Patricia Beecher stated that she is not confident that the teachers who have worked with our students after they transitioned into public schools have an awareness that there has been a regression with the student, or that the student is not reaching his or her potential.  Ms. Whitten stated that it has been her experience, with her daughter’s teacher, that there is not an awareness of regression, and that their expectations are much different from the expectations at NMSBVI.  She stated that she is blessed that her daughter went to the public schools with a solid foundation from NMSBVI, but the expectations at the public school is so much lower that regression is occurring.  She stated that it is heartbreaking to watch, and presents the challenge of deciding what to do so that her daughter can achieve what she knows she is capable of achieving.  Patricia Beecher stated that while students are at NMSBVI we strive to figure out the strengths of each student, and if something is not working we recognize that it is not the students fault, but is the fault of the teaching methods, so we change the methods to meet the needs of each student.  It is about what NMSBVI needs to change.  That is not necessarily the same philosophy or approach that exists in the public schools.  Superintendent Lyle asked the Board if they want to wait until the next regular meeting of the Board to discuss this matter further, or would they want us to bring the information back to the board during a special meeting.  She stated that what can be done now is address collaborations between the medical community as it relates to the neurological piece; contact teachers within the public school districts to determine what needs to be done to slow or halt regression once they get into public school; try to come up some concrete outcomes; develop a profile for the child that might work for the expansion program, and then bring that back to the Board.  President Hall stated that that is a great deal of work and bringing it to the April board meeting may not allow enough time to put all of that together.  She recommended that the Superintendent provide the board with an update of where we are with those areas, but the Board would not expect it all to be done within that short period of time.  Danette Fuller stated that she wants to clarify her own thinking.  Are we leaning toward an expansion of the existing program, which she can see that some of this would be beneficial as it could be that learning lab, and not explore the other preschoolers around the state who are not near Albuquerque or Alamogordo?  She stated that it concerns her when she looks at the numbers of preschoolers who are turning 3 years old and are coming into programs that cannot meet their needs.  One Teacher of the Visually Impaired (TVI) trying to get out there to them is concerning.  She stated that she does not want us to forget the rest of the preschoolers around the state.  Regent McAninch stated that that has been her concern.  Danette Fuller stated that she wants to see our current program expand to meet the needs of the preschools transitioning from NMSBVI to public school, but she does not want the others to be forgotten.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we have talked about that during a recent Outreach meeting.  We acknowledged that we are not prepared to ask for a position within a school district yet.  What we have done is identify two, possibly three areas around the state that we think would be receptive to us, and has the need.  In the coming year we could identify and prioritize the school districts.  Once we determined the level of need we could approach that school district to explore whether we could be beneficial to their school district.  We would have a huge amount of ground work to do as we would be placing a teacher, supported only by mentorship.  This is something that we will be working on and perhaps in a year we can come back to the Board with a request for a teacher within identified school districts.  We would also need to determine if this is something that we do short term, say for 2 or 3 years, build capacity, then pull out, or would we be talking long term.  That is a question that will need to be explored as we move forward with this.  Continued need will surely play a role in that decision.  Regent Benavidez asked if the Albuquerque ECP would be the base for the pilot program, and as we develop success we could move the program out to the school districts.  Regent McAninch stated that she feels that the other districts need to know that what we are doing in Albuquerque is the pilot to a statewide effort.  Superintendent Lyle asked the Board if it would be okay to identify and start working with one school district 
now to see if the concept is workable.  The Board was supportive of identifying and working with a single school district to determine feasibility.  Mr. Kaplan stated that with respect to the issue of transition, with the focus on the neurological development, up to 5th Grade is where there will be tremendous laying down of all of those neurological pathways.  If NMSBVI can expand the Early Childhood Program up to 5th Grade he thinks that it can make a really big difference going forward as NMBVI will have laid down the right foundations.  Ms. Whitten stated that she is also willing to help NMSBVI in this endeavor.  
The Board thanked Jean Whitten and Hillard Kaplan for their participation in this discussion and their willingness to assist us as we develop strategies that will benefit students in the public school system.  Superintendent Lyle thanked the Board for their support in these critically important matters.
XII.
Information to the Board.

A. Board Meeting Schedule.

The next Regular Meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents is scheduled for Thursday, April 24th on the Alamogordo campus.  We will have a Special Meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents, via conference call on Wednesday, April 2nd.  
B. Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions.

C. Supplementary Packet.

1. Activity Fund Checklist – December 2013 & January 2014
There were no questions.

2. General Fund Checklist – December 2013 & January 2014
There were no questions.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 2:15 p.m., Thursday, February 20, 2014.
(Approved 4/2/14)



(Approved 4/2/14)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Alicia McAninch, Secretary


Linda M. Lyle, Superintendent
NMSBVI Board of Regents
Regular Meeting February 20, 2014   
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